
COUNCIL 
 

Monday, 19 April 2010 
 

Present:  The Mayor (Councillor Andrew Hodson) in the Chair 
Deputy Mayor (Councillor Alan Jennings) 

 
 Councillors RL Abbey 

T Anderson 
C Blakeley 
A Bridson 
S Clarke 
IO Coates 
J Crabtree 
G Davies 
P Davies 
WJ Davies 
F Doyle 
W Duffey 
G Ellis 
S Foulkes 
L Fraser 
G Gardiner 
J George 
P Gilchrist 
JE Green 
T Harney 
 

K Hayes 
P Hayes 
S Holbrook 
P Johnson 
AER Jones 
J Keeley 
S Kelly 
B Kenny 
I Lewis 
AR McLachlan 
M McLaughlin 
C Meaden 
D Mitchell 
R Moon 
S Mountney 
S Niblock 
C Povall 
A Pritchard 
J Quinn 
M Redfern 
 

P Reisdorf 
L Rennie 
D Roberts 
L Rowlands 
J Salter 
H Smith 
T Smith 
W Smith 
P Southwood 
J Stapleton 
A Taylor 
C Teggin 
G Watt 
R Wilkins 
KJ Williams 
P Williams 
S Williams 
K Wood 
 

Apologies Councillors D Elderton 
J Hale 
 

D Kirwan 
D Knowles 
 

 
120 MAYOR'S COMMUNICATIONS  

 
The Mayor announced that the recipient of the Andy Day Memorial Award for 
2009/10, which was presented annually in memory of a former colleague to confer 
recognition on a back-bench member of the Council who, in the Mayor's opinion, had 
demonstrated the qualities of dedication and selflessness possessed by the late 
councillor, would be Councillor Sue Taylor. 
  
The Leader of the Council (Councillor Foulkes) paid tribute to the outstanding work 
carried out during the year by the Mayor and Mayoress and to their contribution to 
the life of the Borough during their period of office. The Leaders of the Conservative 
and Liberal Democrat Groups (Councillors Green and Holbrook) supported those 
remarks. 
 
Councillor Foulkes referred to Councillors John George and Iris Coates, who were 
retiring from the Council, and thanked them for their services to the Council and the 
people of Wirral. 
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Councillor S Holbrook referred to Councillor Sarah Quinn’s resignation from the 
Council and to Councillors Jean Quinn, Chris Teggin, Alan Taylor and Paula 
Southwood, who were retiring from the Council. He thanked them for their services to 
the Council and the people of Wirral.   
 
 
 

121 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  
 
The members of the Council were invited to consider whether they had a personal or 
prejudicial interest in connection with any matter to be debated or determined at the 
meeting and, if so, to declare it and state the nature of such interest. The following 
declarations were made: 
 
Councillors M McLaughlin, S Clarke, K Wood, C Teggin, G Ellis, R Wilkins, P 
Williams, B Duffey, T Harney, D Mitchell, T Smith, W Smith, J Salter, J Quinn, G 
Davies, A Jones, B Davies, H Smith, D Roberts, J Stapleton, A Bridson, A Taylor, 
each declared a personal interest in Motion 8 (Concessionary Travel Schemes) by 
virtue of being in receipt of a bus pass.  
 
Councillor M McLaughlin declared a personal interest in respect of Motion 7 (Cuts at 
Wirral University Teaching Hospital – Arrowe Park) by virtue of her daughter’s 
employment. 
 
Councillor J George declared a prejudicial interest in Motion 6 (United Utilities) by 
virtue of being in receipt of a pension from the company and left the chamber whilst 
the matter was considered. 
 
Councillor J Williams declared a prejudicial interest in respect of motion 10 
(Pavement Hazards) by virtue of his employment with a disability charity (WIRED) 
and left the chamber whilst the matter was considered. 
 
Councillor C Blakeley declared a personal interest in Motion 8 (Concessionary Travel 
Schemes) by virtue of his membership of Merseyside Passenger Transport Authority. 
 
Councillor C Povall declared a personal interest in Motion 9 (Academies) by virtue of 
her daughter’s employment. 
 
Councillor D Mitchell declared a personal interest in Motion 8 (Concessionary Travel 
Schemes) by virtue of his membership of Merseyside Passenger Transport Authority. 
 
Councillor W Smith declared a personal interest in Motion 9 (Academies) by virtue of 
him being a school governor. 
 
Councillor G Davies declared a prejudicial interest in Motion 9 (Academies) by virtue 
of him being a school governor and left the chamber whilst the matter was 
considered. 
 
Councillor R Abbey declared a personal interest in Motion 8 (Concessionary Travel 
Schemes) by virtue of his membership of Merseyside Passenger Transport Authority. 
 



Councillor S Taylor declared a personal interest in Motion 8 (Concessionary Travel 
Schemes) by virtue of her employment with Merseytravel. 
 
Councillor P Hayes declared a prejudicial interest in Motion 5 (Backing Young Britain) 
by virtue of his employment and left the chamber whilst the matter was considered. 
 
Councillor I Lewis declared a personal interest in: 
 
Motion 2 (Unacceptable Homophobia in Politics) by virtue of his donations to a 
campaigning organisation. 
 
Motion 7 (Cuts at Wirral University Teaching Hospital – Arrowe Park) by virtue of his 
sister’s employment. 
 
Motion 8 (Concessionary Travel Schemes) by virtue of his membership of 
Merseyside Passenger Transport Authority. 
 
Councillor S Kelly declared a personal interest in Motion 5 (Backing Young Britain) by 
virtue of his employment. 
 
Councillor A McLachlan declared a personal interest in Motion 9 (Academies) by 
virtue of her son’s employment. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

122 PETITIONS  
 
In accordance with Standing Order 21, the Mayor received petitions submitted by:– 
 
(a)  Councillor S Clarke on behalf of 290 signatories requesting traffic calming 
measures on the Croft Retail Park, Bromborough. 
 
(b)  Councillor A McLachlan on behalf of 54 signatories requesting the stopping up of 
alleyways in the Beckwith Street area, Birkenhead. 
 
(c)  Councillor F Doyle on behalf of 50 signatories requesting traffic calming 
measures in Mellor Road, Prenton. 
 
(d)  Councillor J Green on behalf of 700 signatories opposing North West Ambulance 
Service’s proposal to remove the West Kirby Rapid Response Vehicle. 
 



(e)   Councillor C Povall on behalf of 338 signatories requesting traffic calming signs 
in Thornton Hough Village. 
 
(f)  Councillor B Kenny on behalf of 1065 signatories requesting tree planting along 
Oxton Road, Birkenhead. 
 
(g) Councillor I Lewis on behalf of 81 signatories requesting measures to prevent 
flooding of the footpath between Twickenham Drive and the Millennium Centre, 
Leasowe Estate.  
 
(i)  Councillor S Niblock on behalf of 417 signatories opposing the demolition of the 
Great Eastern Public House, New Ferry. 
 
 
 
 

123 MINUTES  
 
The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 1 March, 2010 had been circulated 
to members and it was – 
  
Resolved – That the minutes be approved and adopted as a correct record. 
 
 

124 MATTERS REQUIRING APPROVAL BY THE COUNCIL  
 
In accordance with Standing Order 7(1) a number of matters were submitted for 
approval by the Council. 
  
Resolved – That the following matters be approved: 
 
Minute 350 (Cabinet – 18/3/10) Departmental Service Plans and Updated Corporate 
Plan for 2010/11 
 
Minute 352 (Cabinet – 18/3/10)   Nomination of Mayor and Deputy Mayor for 
Municipal Year 2010/11 
 
Minute 353 (Cabinet (18/3/10) Local Democracy, Economic Development and 
Construction Act 2009 
 
Minute 359 (Cabinet – 18/3/10)    Scrutiny Programme Board Referral – Draft 
Protocol Scrutiny of Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership 
 
Minute 360 (Cabinet – 18/3/10) Committee Calendar for Municipal Year 2010/11 
 
Minute 367 (Cabinet – 18/3/10) Contract Procedure Rules 
 
Minute 391 (Cabinet – 15/4/10) Governance Review – Implementation of New 
Governance Arrangements 
 
Minute 394 (Cabinet – 15/4/10) Committee Referral – Audit and Risk Management 
Committee – Petitions Scheme 



 
Minute 399 (Cabinet – 15/4/10) Committee Referral - Scrutiny Programme Board – 
Scrutiny of the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership 
 
 
 
 
 
 

125 QUESTIONS  
 
No questions having been received from members of the public, nor any written 
questions from Council members it was: 
  
Resolved (unanimously) – That Standing Order 11 be suspended and question time 
be dispensed with. 
 
 

126 MATTERS FOR DEBATE  
 
The matters listed for debate in accordance with Standing Order 5(1) (l) were dealt 
with as indicated in minutes 127 to 136 below. 
  
The Leader of the Council requested that Standing Order 7 (8) be applied from 
8.30pm, or after one debate for each political group, whichever came first.  
  
Resolved (unanimously) – That Standing Order 7 (8) be applied from 8.30pm. 
  

 
 

127 MOTION : CHARTERIS REPORT  
 
Proposed by Councillor Jeff Green  
Seconded by Councillor Lesley Rennie  
 
(1) Council notes: 
 
The letter from Sue Charteris, now published on the ‘Hamilton Squared Blog’, to 
Wirral Borough Council in response to the Labour/Liberal Democrat Administration’s 
attempted rebuttal of her original Draft report. 
 
That Ms Charteris attached an Executive Summary of her report to her letter which 
she described as ‘Embargoed’ and that this is at odds with the assertion that has 
been made, that, all information prior to the secret midnight meeting in the Town Hall 
of the leaders of Wirral Labour and Liberal Democrat Groups with Senior Officers of 
the Council and the Administration’s retreat from its flagship Strategic Asset Review 
Policy via press release on 30th September and Cabinet meeting 1st October, was 
strictly secret and could not be made available to other members of the Council. 
 
(2) Council expresses its shame that arguments advanced by the Labour/Liberal 
Democrat Administration in its name should have to be dismissed by the Chairman of 
a Public Inquiry ordered by a Secretary of State using the following terms: 



 
 ‘I find your point about predecessor authorities quite irrelevant given that the 
reorganization took place in 1974 and that, in any event, compliance with statutory 
duties are the responsibility of the incumbent administration’. 
 
‘I do not accept your view that the Inquiry dismissed your evidence; this was 
thoroughly tested at the Inquiry. It really is not helpful at this stage to present the 
Council's evidence as fact and community groups’ evidence as hearsay.’ 
 
‘I find your argument here disingenuous; as stated above, I have based my findings 
and recommendations in response to the decision that the Council actually took in 
March 09’. 
 
‘I fail to see how any council can judge whether or not it is providing a comprehensive 
and efficient service without having made an assessment of the needs it is seeking to 
meet in the delivery of such a service’. 
  
‘I can only repeat my concerns about the paucity of evidence on which the Council 
took this decision. I would like to stress, for the avoidance of doubt that I have not 
assumed that other financial resources are available from other services budgets’. 
 
‘You are fundamentally misjudging the points I am making to presume that this must 
be written down in legislation for this to apply’.  
 
‘You will see that I set out in my report what I consider that a reasonable authority 
would do in seeking to identify a reasonable option in order to comply with its 
statutory duties. I am concerned, as stated in the report, at a lack of a service plan or 
strategy, the lack of a needs assessment (or demonstrable evidence/knowledge of 
existing local needs), the lack of an implementation plan and so on, all of which 
would be indicators of processes which could have led to the identification of a 
reasonable option for compliance’. 
 
(3) Council further notes that Ms Charteris felt compelled to point out to the 
Labour/Liberal Democrat Administration the following: 
 
‘I was indeed struck by the uniqueness of Wirral as a place, surrounded by water on 
three sides, distinctive and established communities, the location of your estates and 
the gap between the affluent and deprived. Comparing you to say Darlington in terms 
of the pattern of library distribution from the perspective of statutory compliance, 
would be nonsensical’. 
  
(4) Council believes that it is a measure of how lacking in moral courage and how out 
of touch the Labour/Liberal Democrat Administration is, that despite having had the 
uniqueness of Wirral explained to them by the Conservative Group, the residents and 
communities of Wirral and now the Chairman of a Public Inquiry ordered by a 
Secretary of State, they have still not apologised for betraying the trust of Wirral 
residents and its communities. 
  
(5) Council expresses its genuine concern that following the receipt of such a letter, 
independently authored, that no member of the Labour/Liberal Democrat Cabinet did 
the ‘honourable thing’ and resign. 
 



(6) Council requests that the Chief Executive writes to Sue Charteris to thank her for 
reminding this and future Administrations of their responsibilities and apologising on 
behalf of the current Labour/Liberal Democrat Administration for falling so far below 
the standards of information gathering, consultation and decision making that the 
residents and communities of Wirral have the right to expect of their elected 
representatives. 
 
Amendment submitted in accordance with Standing Order 7(2): 
 
 
AMENDMENT 
 
Proposed by Councillor Simon Holbrook  
Seconded by Councillor Bob Moon  
 
Delete all and replace with: 
 
Council welcomes the publication of the Council's response to the draft inquiry report 
on Wirral's Libraries. Council notes that the draft libraries report and Wirral’s 
response to it were made confidential at the request of the Secretary of State at the 
time, and were promptly published after the Council was released from this obligation 
of confidentiality. 
 
Council notes  

• that the Government’s National Review of libraries has been concluded and its 
report has been published. Council looks forward to the publication of future 
policy guidance from the incoming government after the general election to inform 
decisions on the long term future and shape of Wirral’s library services. 

• that at its meeting of 15th February, Council agreed, with all-party support, to 
bring forward proposals for enhanced community engagement to ensure that 
major policy decisions include more robust processes of public consultation, as 
appropriate, before decisions are taken. Thereby demonstrating that it has taken 
into account the findings of the Inquiry Report on those matters relating to public 
consultation. 

• that the Council is committed to the fullest public consultation on the development 
of sustainable library services that are both affordable and meet people’s needs 
and have committed to keeping open all libraries until such a review has taken 
place. 

• that the Cabinet has assigned a substantial amount of funding to the completion 
of maintenance backlogs at all library buildings. 

 
Council is acutely aware that between 2011 and 2014, this Council will need to save 
over £60m, and that the limited resources the Council has will need to be shared out 
across a host of demands. This is before the impact of any post general election 
emergency budget on local government finances is taken into account. 
 
Difficult decisions lie ahead, but the Council has set in place processes to ensure 
those decisions properly balance the public’s priorities with available resources to 
deliver a modern sustainable library service. 
 
The amendment was put and carried (39:22) 
 



 
 

128 MOTION : UNACCEPTABLE HOMOPHOBIA IN POLITICS  
 
Proposed by Councillor Phil Davies  
Seconded by Councillor Adrian Jones  
 
(1) This Council totally condemns the homophobic comments made on Facebook by 
a Wirral Conservative Councillor about Labour activists campaigning for Wallasey 
MP Angela Eagle. 
 
(2) Council  welcomes the decision by Wirral’s Conservative Party locally to suspend 
him and demands that David Cameron take decisive action to show that homophobia 
has no place in modern politics today by expelling Councillor Knowles from the 
Conservative Party forthwith. 
 
(3) Council believes that Councillor Knowles has demonstrated that he is no longer fit 
to be a councillor and should therefore resign his seat and allow the electorate of 
Seacombe to vote for a candidate who is free from prejudice and bigotry. 
 
(4) Council also notes the position taken by Conservative MP Chris Grayling when he 
stated that Christian bed and breakfast owners should be able to refuse admission to 
gay couples. 
 
(5) Council again calls on David Cameron to condemn such comments and to take a 
stand against homophobia within his own party. Failing any such action, Council can 
only conclude that the Conservatives of today are no different from those of 
yesterday and that beneath the shiny PR image lies a party still riddled with 
xenophobia, prejudice and bigotry whose interests lie firmly with the wealthiest 
members of society and whose actions on the economy will protect business 
interests and damage the interests of ordinary families for whom they have scant 
regard. 
 
The movers of the motion accepted the following friendly amendment: 
 
Proposed by Councillor Stuart Kelly  
Seconded by Councillor Simon Holbrook  
 
Add to end of paragraph (4): 
 
Council again calls on David Cameron to condemn such comments and take a stand 
against homophobia within his own party. 
 
Replace paragraph (5) with the following: 
 
(5) However, Council notes with dismay the voting record of those Conservative MPs 
seeking re-election when it comes to LGBT rights. 
 
(i) One in six, voted in favour of Section 28 in 1988. A sixth voted against its 

repeal in 2003 including David Cameron and a third of the Shadow Cabinet. 
(ii) One in three voted to allow only heterosexual, married couples to adopt in 2002 

including seven members of the Shadow Cabinet. 



(iii) One in three voted against the Equality Act (Sexual Orientation) Regulations in 
March 2007 which allows the Secretary of State to make regulations defining 
discrimination and harassment on grounds of sexual orientation. This included 
thirty-three, or a third of frontbenchers and four of the Shadow Cabinet. 

(iv) The Conservative Party opposed The Equality Bill 2008-09. Nineteen members 
of the Shadow Cabinet joined attempts to block the bill which will introduce a 
single 'public duty' requiring all publicly-funded bodies to proactively promote 
equality across the board and remove barriers to fair service provision. 

 
Amendment submitted in accordance with Standing Order 7(2): 
 
 
AMENDMENT 
 
Proposed by Councillor Ian Lewis (7 minutes) 
Seconded by Councillor Sue Taylor (3 minutes) 
 
Delete paragraphs (2) to (5) inclusive and in paragraph (1) delete all after, ‘This 
Council totally condemns the homophobic comments made’ and insert, ‘by any 
elected representative, following an investigation, and the attitudes of parties, not 
least the British National Party, which is seeking election to five wards in Wirral on 
May 6th.  
 
Council condemns the remarks by Wirral BNP MEP Nick Griffin who said in 1999 that 
gay people flaunted "their perversion" and said this showed why "so many ordinary 
people find these creatures so repulsive" and when, in 2003, he denounced 
homosexuality as a "form of behavioural deviancy" and in 2004 in remarks by the 
BNP made to Outnorthwest - the LGF's monthly magazine - "Prior to 1967 
homosexuality was a crime and led to prison. It is unnatural and an undesirable 
lifestyle which can only be remotely tolerated if the current law is obeyed i.e: 
consenting adults IN PRIVATE. The constant promotion of this queer lifestyle on TV, 
soaps, radio, news papers etc as something which it is not - equivalent to 
heterosexism (sic) - drains my tolerance and I find the entire topic revolting, 
disgusting and scary. Queers should remain celibate and don't talk about it. You 
should all be ashamed of yourselves." 
 
Council also condemns the remarks by the current leader of the ex-communist 
Bulgarian Socialist Party, Sergey Stanishev, when he condemned Bulgaria’s first-
ever Pride parade, saying that he did not like 'the manifestation and demonstration of 
such orientations' (Reuters, 28 June 2008) and the remarks by a leading MP in the 
Lithuanian Social Democratic Party when he claimed 'as a doctor, I think that 
[homosexuality] is a disease' (Pink News, 28 February 2007). 
 
Following the debate, and Councillor P Davies having replied to it, the amendment 
was put and lost with the Council dividing as follows: 
  

For the amendment (19) - Councillors T Anderson, SL Clarke, WA Duffey, GJ Ellis,  
JE Green, P Hayes, AC Hodson, PSC Johnson, J Keeley, I Lewis, SR Mountney, C 
Povall, A Pritchard, Mrs LA Rennie, SL Rowlands, S Taylor, GCJ Watt, S Williams 
and Mrs K Wood. 
  



Against the amendment (31) - Councillors RL Abbey, I Coates, JA Crabtree, G 
Davies, PL Davies, F Doyle, S Foulkes, G Gardiner, J George, PN Gilchrist, SA 
Holbrook, AT Jennings, A Jones, SE Kelly, B Kenny, M McLaughlin, GD Mitchell, RK 
Moon, Redfern, J Quinn, PTC Reisdorf, DE Roberts, J Salter, H Smith, PA Smith, 
WW Smith,  JV Stapleton, A Taylor, CM Teggin, R Wilkins, KJ Williams. 
 
Abstentions (10) (Councillors, C Blakeley, K Hayes, L Fraser, A McLachlan, B 
Davies, C Meaden, A Bridson, S Niblock, P Southwood and P Williams abstained 
from voting and did not participate in the debate in the light of advice received from 
the Director of Law, HR and Asset Management, that members of the Standards 
Committee should not express a view at this stage. Councillor T Harney left the 
chamber for the consideration of this Notice of Motion. It was noted that Councillor 
Knowles had referred himself to the Standards Committee).  
 
The motion was put and carried (31:19) (10 absts) (Councillors, C Blakeley, K 
Hayes, L Fraser, A McLachlan, B Davies, C Meaden, A Bridson, S Niblock, P 
Southwood and P Williams abstaining). 
  

 
 
 
 
 

129 MOTION :TACKLING THE RECESSION  
 
Proposed by Councillor Gill Gardiner  
Seconded by Councillor Simon Holbrook  
 
(1) This Council welcomes Wirral’s Economic Recovery Plan as reported to Cabinet 
on 4th February and the LSP Executive on 17th February 2010 and the work being 
carried out to respond to the effects of recession, supporting businesses and 
preparing Wirral’s economy for recovery, including: 
 

• Advice and information cascaded to businesses about how to survive and 
recover from recession. 

• Council invoices paid within 10 days to all creditors employing less than 250 
people. 

• Continued expansion of the Wirral Apprenticeship Programme to 200 places 
through this year’s budget. 

• Targeted employment support for young people aged 18-24. 

• Multi agency working and strong voluntary sector support to provide increased 
capacity for debt advice for residents, support and signposting for older people 
and newcomers to benefits and personal advice. 

• Tailored business start up support through Wirral Biz. 

• Construction Integrator to improve engagement and recruitment of local workless 
residents. 

• A mortgage rescue scheme. 

• Funding though this year’s budget to provide super fast broadband 
communications for business. 

• Measures to attract inward investment. 

• Promoting new development in the borough. 



 
(2) Whilst recognising the positive impact of the measures taken to date, this Council 
believes that every effort must continue to be made to protect residents and 
businesses through the continuing period of economic uncertainty ahead. In 
particular, that the anticipated reductions in public sector budgets by the incoming 
government following the general election do not result in a double-dip recession 
which would harm Wirral’s prospects for economic recovery. 
 
(3) Therefore, Council requests that the Director of Corporate Services continues to 
seek best practice, including that from other areas, report back on how these can be 
incorporated into the Economic Recovery Plan and investigate the feasibility of 
providing additional support measures, such as: 
 

• How the Council’s website, along with leaflets aimed at families, businesses, the 
redundant and unemployed and the elderly and vulnerable community groups, 
can be used to provide useful tools such as a personal budget planner, finding 
out about benefits, reducing debt, coping with rising bills, help with getting new 
skills, advice on how to save money, links to useful partner websites. 

• Where practicable, securing more goods and services from local companies, and 
encouraging others to do the same. 

• Building on the success of the ‘Boost Your Business – Beat the Economic 
Downturn’ workshops held at the Floral Pavilion with ‘Recovery Roadshows’ to 
bring support services to businesses. 

• Using the Area Forums as a mechanism to take information about support and 
advice services out into the community. 

 
(4) In addition, in developing these initiatives, Council believes that it should itself 
play a strong role by setting an example, as the Borough’s largest employer, by 
considering how we can provide training and employment opportunities for those 
groups in greatest need of support, such as looked after children and disabled 
people. 
 
Amendment submitted in accordance with Standing Order 7(2): 
 
AMENDMENT 
 
Proposed by Councillor Jeff Green  
Seconded by Councillor Simon Mountney  
Add: 
 
(5) Council also notes that the best way to help people through the recession is to 
alleviate the effects of frozen or falling take home pay by freezing Council Tax, 
supporting the small and medium sized businesses which employ most Wirral 
residents with help to counter the effects of increased business rates and to support 
the call of business leaders to prevent the proposed increase in National Insurance. 
 
The amendment was put and lost (22:39) 
 
The motion was put and carried unanimously. 
 
 

130 MOTION : DEATH OF CHLOE FLETCHER  



 
Proposed by Councillor Jeff Green  
Seconded by Councillor Lesley Rennie  
 
(1) Council expresses its deep sadness at the death of Chloe Fletcher’s and our 
sincere condolences go to her family and everyone who knew her.  
 
(2) Council supports and endorses the comments of the Director of Children’s 
Services ‘that Chloe’s death affected the whole community and continues to resonate 
with everyone involved’  
 
(3) Council believes that there are major lessons to be learned by the public sector 
across Wirral particularly those agencies directly involved with families and Child 
Protection. 
 
(4) Council therefore expresses its disappointment that a suitably anonymised and 
reasonably redacted, copy of the Serious Case Review into Chloe’s death, including 
OFSTED’s comments upon it, has not been made public.  
 
(5) Council acknowledges its own vital role regarding Child Protection in Wirral and 
believes that we can only hope to learn the lessons of such a tragedy and assure the 
public that steps are being taken to avoid repeating any shortfalls that made it 
possible, by a timely and as full as possible publication of the details contained in 
Serious Case Reviews and OFSTED’s comments upon them. 
 
Amendment submitted in accordance with Standing Order 7(2): 
 
AMENDMENT 
 
Proposed by Councillor Phil Davies  
Seconded by Councillor Moira McLaughlin  
Delete paragraph (4) and insert the following: 
 
(4) Council notes the advice of Lord Laming on the importance of maintaining 
confidentiality in Serious Case Reviews. In his report, ‘The Protection of Children in 
England: A Progress Report’, Lord Laming states that “Serious Case Reviews 
inevitably include a great deal of case material that should remain confidential, not 
only to protect vulnerable people, but also because SCRs depend upon the 
cooperation of witnesses, often in a highly charged situation. Without this assurance 
many would be reluctant to participate in the process, rendering the task worthless. 
The future of SCRs depends, in large degree, on the guarantee of confidentiality. Full 
reports should therefore remain confidential beyond the immediate partners involved 
in a case, the relevant inspectorates, Government Offices and the relevant 
government departments.” Lord Laming goes on to say that “The confidentiality of full 
SCRs makes the provision of a high-quality executive summary all the more 
important. Executive summaries should provide an accurate reflection of all the main 
points in the full report, include a copy of the full action plan, and provide the names 
of all the SCR panel members so that the public can have confidence that a senior 
and multi-agency panel, as well as an independent chair and independent author, 
have been in charge of the process.” 
 
Delete paragraph 5 and insert the following: 



 
(5) Council acknowledges its own vital role regarding Child Protection in Wirral and 
believes that it is essential that we learn lessons from such a tragedy and assure the 
public that steps are being taken to avoid repeating any shortfalls that made it 
possible. In the light of the recommendations of Lord Laming, as set out above, 
Council supports the publication of a high quality executive summary of serious case 
reviews. 
 
Insert new paragraph 6: 
 
(6) Council notes that the Director of Children’s Services and the Director of Adult 
Social Services has proposed the establishment of a Review Group on Safeguarding 
as a working group of the Cabinet. This will comprise the Leaders of the three 
Groups and relevant spokespersons and will be charged with discussing the Annual 
Safeguarding Report and the findings of serious case reviews in relation to both 
adults and children. 
 
The amendment was put and carried (38:22) 
 
 
 

131 MOTION : BACKING YOUNG BRITAIN  
 
Proposed by Councillor Phil Davies  
Seconded by Councillor Jean Stapleton 
  
(1) This Council recognises the importance of creating training or job opportunities for 
young people and preventing long term youth unemployment. 
 
(2) Council notes that the successful Wirral Apprenticeship scheme was set up with 
precisely this in mind. 
 
(3) Council therefore offers its support to the Backing Young Britain scheme which 
has been set up by the Government to help hundreds of thousands of young people 
to get their first step on the career ladder. 
 
(4) This Council agrees to do what it can to help young people, either by offering an 
apprenticeship, or providing a young person with a job, or providing internships or 
work experience. 
 
(5) Council further notes that taking this kind of action makes sound economic sense 
and that action taken by the Labour Government to help young people into 
employment has helped keep unemployment figures almost half a million lower than 
those predicted at the time of the budget and has saved the taxpayer around 
£2billion. 
 
Amendment submitted in accordance with Standing Order 7(2): 
  

 
AMENDMENT 
 
Proposed by Councillor Tom Anderson 



Seconded by Councillor James Keeley  
Paragraph (5) delete all after ‘Council further notes’ and insert: 
 
that 3,090 18-24 year olds in Wirral are currently out of work and that 19,800 people, 
of working age, have no qualifications. 
 
Council notes that despite high youth unemployment, young people are being 
deterred from starting apprenticeships. Official figures reveal that in the first quarter 
of the 2009/10 academic year, 6,500 fewer young people started a new 
apprenticeship than in the same quarter of the previous year (ONS, Post-16 
Education & Skills, 21 January 2010). The number of young people starting 
apprenticeships has fallen in each of the last three quarters compared to the previous 
year (ibid.). Despite a costly advertising campaign starring Alan Sugar, more than 
20,000 fewer young people started an apprenticeship in the last six months than in 
the same six months of the previous year (ibid).  
 
Council further notes that the number of young people aged 16-24 who completed an 
apprenticeship in 2009 was 184,000, down from 197,000 in 2008 (ONS, Post-16 
Education & Skills: Learner Participation, Outcomes and Level of Highest 
Qualification Held, January 2010).  
 
Council is also concerned that the quality of apprenticeships has also deteriorated. 
All apprenticeships used to be at Level 3 - i.e. equivalent to A-level - but now only 
around a third of them are (ONS, Post-16 Education & Skills, 17 December 2009). 
Between 2008 and 2009 the number of people aged 16-24 completing an advanced 
apprenticeship fell by more than 5 per cent, from 60,400 to 57,200 (ibid).  
 
Council welcomes the support for apprenticeships from leading local employers such 
as Cammell Laird, Vauxhall and the NHS but recognises that Wirral’s small and 
medium sized enterprises are the engines of growth and the best route out of 
recession.  Council therefore calls for: 
 
1. The inspection regime for apprenticeships to be simplified to enable more small 

and medium sized enterprises to participate.  
2. SMEs to be given a ‘bonus’ for each apprenticeship they create.  
3. Extra support to be given for apprenticeships in science, technology, engineering 

and maths.  
 
Council further notes that both the Conservative and Liberal Democrat parties are 
committed to removing the age barrier to apprenticeships and therefore calls for the 
age cap on applicants to be scrapped. 
 
The amendment was put and carried (41:20) 
 
 
 

132 MOTION : UNITED UTILITIES  
 
Proposed by Councillor Phil Gilchrist  
Seconded by Councillor Dave Mitchell  
 



(1) This Council appreciates that officers from this and other local authorities in the 
North West have been meeting with United Utilities to seek prompt maintenance of 
manhole covers, frames and surrounding surfaces. Council further recognises that 
agreement has been reached on a recognised procedure or protocol for timely repair 
works to be done, but that further work needs to be carried out to ensure that this is 
always followed. 
 
(2) This Council is determined that the gas, electricity and water supply companies 
must play their part in ensuring a high standard of temporary and permanent re-
instatements to the vast number of openings they make in Wirral’s roads. 
 
(3) In particular, Council believes that United Utilities should take action to tackle the 
backlog of sunken manhole covers in our roads, which cause nuisance and 
inconvenience to road users and safety issues for cyclists in particular. 
 
(4) Accordingly, officers be requested: 
 
(i) to continue to press the company to respond positively to public concerns, and; 
(ii) to report back on the progress of steps to secure their full co-operation to the 
Sustainable Communities Overview and Scrutiny Committee. 
 

Resolved (unanimously): That the motion be approved. 
 

 
 
 

133 MOTION : CUTS AT WIRRAL UNIVERSITY TEACHING HOSPITAL (ARROWE 
PARK)  
 
Proposed by Councillor Leah Fraser  
Seconded by Councillor Paul Hayes  
  
(1) Council welcomes the commitment and dedication of staff employed at the 
Arrowe Park site of the Wirral University Teaching Hospital.   
  
(2) Council is therefore concerned to note that as a result of the country's national 
debt, Wirral University Teaching Hospital has been ordered to make cuts of £38 
million. 
  
(3) Council is concerned that the proposals include: 

• the loss of beds  

• closure of wards  

• loss of qualified staff  
  
(4) Council does not support reducing medical provision at a time of rising 
expectations within the NHS and therefore calls on the Chief Executive of Wirral 
University Teaching Hospital to call a halt to the closures. 
 
(An amendment by Councillor McLaughlin was withdrawn) 
 
Amendment submitted in accordance with Standing Order 7(2): 
 



AMENDMENT 
 
Proposed by Councillor Ann Bridson  
Seconded by Councillor Chris Teggin  
 
Delete “.” and add to end of paragraph (1): “and welcomes efforts to increase the 
standards of patient care, prevent unnecessary admissions and create greater levels 
of efficiency by multi agency working.” 
 
Add new paragraph (2): 
 
(2) Council notes the opinion of the Kings Fund that NHS services have improved 
markedly since the Conservatives lost power in 1997. 
 
Renumber existing paragraph (2) as paragraph (3). After “Council is therefore 
concerned to note that”, replace the rest of this paragraph with, “Wirral university 
Teaching Hospital is required to make efficiency savings of £13.5m in 2010/11 with 
further similar savings expected to be necessary in 2011/12 and 2013/14.  
 
Delete existing paragraphs (3) and (4), and insert new paragraphs (4) and (5): 
 
(4) Council believes that any reductions in funding should not be aimed at front line 
NHS services and calls on the Chief Executive of WUTH to ensure that clinical 
provision is not reduced and there is no impact on front line services. Council 
requests that regular reports be submitted to the appropriate overview and scrutiny 
committee in order to monitor service provision. 
 
(5) Council further resolves to lobby the incoming Chancellor of the Exchequer to 
ensure that no arbitrary cuts in funding or non filling of vacancies occur within the 
NHS that may damage the improvements that have been made. 
 
 
The amendment was put and carried (39:22) 
 
 

134 MOTION : CONCESSIONARY TRAVEL SCHEMES  
 
Proposed by Councillor Ron Abbey  
Seconded by Councillor George Davies  
 
(1) This Council recognises the success and popularity of the Merseyside 
Concessionary Travel scheme, administered by Mersey Travel. 
 
(2) Council also recognises the success of the English National Concessionary 
Travel Scheme that provides free travel on buses and calls on the Government to 
continue funding this scheme by direct grant to Integrated Transport Authorities such 
as Mersey Travel.  
 
(3) Council therefore calls on the Conservative Party to commit fully to this scheme 
and to put provision in any budget to fully fund this scheme in the same way as the 
Labour Government does now. 



(4) Council also asks the Government to trial a scheme which would provide free 
Concessionary Travel for young people of 18 years and under during term time and 
during school hours and recognises that Mersey Travel would be willing to pilot this 
scheme. 
 
(An amendment by Councillor I Lewis was withdrawn) 
 
Amendment submitted in accordance with Standing Order 7(2): 
 
 
AMENDMENT 
 
Proposed by Councillor Dave Mitchell  
Seconded by: Councillor Jean Quinn  
 
At paragraph (2), replace “…calls on the Government…” with “…calls on any future 
Government…” 
 
Delete paragraph (3). 
 
Renumber paragraph (4) as paragraph (3). 
 
The amendment was put and carried (40:20) 
 
 

135 MOTION : ACADEMIES  
 
Proposed by Councillor Stuart Kelly  
Seconded by Councillor Frank Doyle  
 
(1) Council notes the current consultation and progress being made to create a new 
academy in Birkenhead. 
 
(2) Council condemns the ill judged and unhelpful comments made by Frank Field 
MP and disassociates itself from his calls for the resignations of the Council’s Chief 
Executive and the Director of Children’s Services. 
 
Amendment submitted in accordance with Standing Order 7(2): 
 
AMENDMENT 
 
Proposed by Councillor Phil Davies  
Seconded by Councillor Jean Stapleton  
Delete paragraph (2) and replace with the following: 
 
(2) Council congratulates Park High School and Rock Ferry High School for the 
constructive way in which they have engaged in the consultation process around the 
opening of a new academy in Birkenhead and for the improved performance of these 
schools in recent years. Council further believes that any decision on the opening of 
a new academy should be based on what is in the best interests of pupils.” 
 
The amendment was put and lost (19:41) 



 
The motion was put and carried (41:19) 
 
 

136 MOTION : PAVEMENT HAZARDS  
 
Proposed by Councillor Harry Smith  
Seconded by Councillor Jerry Williams  
 
(1) Council recognises that problems can be caused by A boards and some displays 
outside shops where pavements are narrow and a clear obstruction is being caused 
that would affect those with disabilities. Council believes that in these cases it is 
essential that enforcement action is taken to clear the obstruction. 
 
(2) However, Council also recognises that there are many cases where small 
businesses have had displays in front of their windows for as long as anyone can 
remember, where pavements are wide and there is no threat of any obstruction to 
passers by. 
 
(3) At a time of economic recession, when small businesses may be struggling to 
survive, Council asks that common sense apply and that blanket restrictions are not 
placed on everyone. 
 
(4) Council further recognises that the Council itself is responsible for many 
obstructions on pavements and that this has been clearly identified by local disability 
forums and focus groups as a problem. It therefore asks that the Council lead by 
example and deal with this issue as a priority rather than place undue pressure on 
small businesses who are not causing any obstruction. 
 
Resolved (unanimously): That the motion be approved. 
 
 
 

137 VACANCIES  
 
The Council was requested to deal with the following appointments: 
 
Council Committees 
 
Employment and Appointments 
 
Councillor D Mitchell 
 
Council Excellence O&S 
 
Councillor R Wilkins 
 
Health and Well Being O&S 
 
Bev Bray – Co-opted member as representative of Carers 
 



Shanti Saagar - Co-opted member as representative of Black and Minority Ethnic 
Community 
 
Wirral Partnership Homes: Community Fund Working Group 
 
Mr J Wilkie (Director of Corporate Services - to replace former Director of 
Regeneration). 
 
 
 
Remove Councillor D Knowles from all deputy positions. 
 
Remove Councillor Knowles from Pensions Committee and replace with Councillor P 
Johnson. 
 
Remove Councillor Knowles from Scrutiny Programme Board and replace with 
Councillor G Watt.  
 
Remove Councillor Knowles from Licensing Act 2003 Committee.  
 
  
Resolved – That the appointments be approved. 
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